FINE ARTS MUSEUMS OF SAN FRANCISCO


Board of Trustees


October 9, 1997

Call to Order
A meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco was held on Thursday, October 9, 1997, in Gallery 23 of the M. H. de Young Memorial Museum, Golden Gate

Park, San Francisco.  A quorum was present that being one-third of the number of Trustees in office.  The meeting was called to order at 3:10 p.m. by Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey, Chairman. 

Roll Call

The following Trustees were present:


Del M. Anderson
Alvin H. Baum, Jr.

Alix Phillips Becker

Shirley Breyer Black

Mrs. Philip E. Bowles III

Barbara B. Carleton

Mrs. Ransom S. Cook

Mrs. Ray Dolby, Vice President/Annual Support

Mrs. John V. Erickson

Richard P. Essey

Morgan Flagg

Ms. Frankie Jacobs Gillette, Vice President/Civic Affairs

Mrs. Richard Goodyear

Richard W. Goss II, President

David R. Hoyer

Beverly James

J. Burgess Jamieson

David M. Jamison, Vice President/Audience Development

Diane B. Lloyd-Butler

George M. Marcus

Nion McEvoy

J. Alec Merriam

Michael W. Michelson

Michael E. O’Neill

Mrs. Julian Peabody

Steven MacGregor Read

Waldemar Rojas

Katharine Doyle Spann

William E. Steen, Vice President/Facilities
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Roll Call (continued)

Burl A. Toler, Sr.

Sidney R. Unobskey

Mrs. Harry H. Wetzel

Mrs. Charles F. Willis



Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey, Chairman

On motion, duly seconded and carried unanimously, the following Trustees were excused:

George McNear Bowles

Robert J. Bransten, Vice President/Collections

Belva Davis

Richard H. Finn

Mrs. Lynn C. Fritz

Richard N. Goldman

Douglas W. Grigg

Mrs. Nancy Hamon

Ann L. Johnson, M.D.

Stephen L. Johnson

Mrs. Peter McBean

John N. Rosekrans, Jr.

Marshall I. Wais, Sr.

Frank Montgomery Woods

The following ex-officio Trustees were unable to be present:

Mayor Willie L. Brown, Jr.

Eugene Friend, President, Recreation and Park Commission








Other Trustees in attendance were:

Charles Crocker

Keith G. Eickman

George Hopper Fitch

Katharine Hanrahan

Mrs. Leonard E. Kingsley

Leonard E. Kingsley


Mrs. Robert A. Magowan


William A. Stimson, Vice President/Finance

President Goss presided; Mrs. Gough acted as Secretary.
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Report of the Chairman - Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey

A.
Report of the October 7, 1997 Public Hearing of the Economic Development,


Transportation and Technology Committee of the Board of Supervisors and


Other Developments Regarding New de Young Museum Planning


Chairman Wilsey introduced Lynn M. Sedway, Principal with the Sedway Group /

Real Estate and Urban Economics.  Ms. Sedway reviewed her response to the report prepared by the Keep the de Young in the Park Coalition entitled, “The Future of the de Young Museum

/ Is Golden Gate Park the Problem? / Is Downtown the Answer?” which was distributed at the September 18, 1997 special meeting of the Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees.

The Coalition report was presented primarily as a rebuttal to the Sedway analysis, “M. H. 

de Young Memorial Museum:  Visitorship, Fiscal Benefit and Economic Impact Analysis” dated September 11, 1997.


A summary of the Sedway Group’s findings in response to the Coalition’s report was presented:

·   
Clarification was provided regarding the projected Museum visitorship in Golden Gate

Park.  In order to determine this figure, it was necessary to isolate the attendance at the

Asian Art Museum, which was estimated at 25 percent of the average attendance of 574,000 annual visitors or 143,500 visitors.  Decreasing the de Young Museum’s average annual attendance by 143,500 visitors resulted in an average annual net attendance of 430,000 visitors. The Sedway Group projected a 10% increase over the current annual net attendance to 475,000 visitors.  This 475,000 figure cannot be compared to 574,000, which includes visitors to the Asian Art Museum.

·   
The Seattle Art Museum occupied a 97,000 square-foot building located in Volunteer


Park, a sizable regional park as opposed to a small residential park, before it moved 

to a downtown site.  Museum personnel indicated that their maximum attendance 

in the park location was 250,000.  Attendance in 1995 at the new downtown site

was 390,000 and in 1996, 403,000.  The Sedway Group averaged the 1995 and 

1996 attendance and divided this figure by 250,000 to yield the change in visitorship

 (397,000 ÷ 250,000 = 160%).  Seattle Art Museum officials indicated that the

Museum’s location and accessibility are major factors in its increased attendance.

·   
The San Francisco Museum of Modern Art on a stabilized basis has doubled its

attendance since it opened.  The first year’s attendance at Yerba Buena was 820,000, 

while the second year totaled 688,000 visitors.  Projections for the current year are

lower, about 570,000 to 580,000. 
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Report of the October 7, 1997 Public Hearing of the Economic Development,


Transportation and Technology Committee of the Board of Supervisors and


Other Developments Regarding New de Young Museum Planning (continued)

· 
The Coalition’s report is based on a key assumption that there will be improvements 

in public transportation in Golden Gate Park.  These improvements are not defined 

or currently planned by the San Francisco Municipal Railway.
·  
The rating system for potential sites for a New de Young utilized by the Coalition

resulted in a score of 84 for Golden Gate Park and 64 for the mid-Embarcadero

site.  However, the rationale for increasing visitorship by 50% to a new de Young in

Golden Gate Park was not explained.  Also, visitors to nearby attractions were 

included in the Coalition’s numbers, resulting in double counting.  The Coalition’s

rating system excluded “restaurants and shopping” as a category, ignoring the 

fact that visitor studies undertaken for the de Young Museum indicate that these 

are two very popular activities combined with Museum visits.

·   
The Coalition’s rating for public transit accessibility at the Mid-Embarcardero site

was based on the premise that “the walk to a site on Embarcadero . . . would be

considerable for some people and bus service is limited.”  In fact, the Mid-

Embarcadero site is in close proximity to the hub of a regional transit system.


The site is two blocks from the Embarcadero Muni and BART station.  More than

ten Muni bus lines stop within three blocks of the Mid-Embarcadero site, and the 

ferry docks are within a five to ten-minute walk.  By contrast, Golden Gate Park

is not well served by public transit, and the walking distance from the limited bus 

lines that serve the perimeter of the Park is substantially greater than at the Mid-

Embarcadero location.

·  
The Coalition report notes that a shuttle bus would improve accessibility to the Park.

However, the Museum-sponsored shuttle met with limited success, with less than

10% usage during peak periods, and has subsequently been discontinued due

to financial infeasibility.

·   
The Coalition’s score for “Multi-Cultural Groups Accessibility” is based on the

presumption that people in the Park “feel comfortable” because the Park is so

heterogeneous.  In contrast, downtown is characterized as a very homogeneous

population.  No independent demographic data is presented to support these broad

and subjective conclusions.  In fact, information from a demographic data service 

indicates that the population within one mile of Mid-Embarcadero is more racially 

diverse than the area within one mile of the Golden Gate Park Concourse.

·   
The rating for “Accessibility to Residents” was not based on accessibility, but


rather on a limited poll of resident preference for the Museum location (January/


February 1997 San Francisco Examiner phone-in survey regarding the location of 
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A.
Report of the October 7, 1997 Public Hearing of the Economic Development,


Transportation and Technology Committee of the Board of Supervisors and


Other Developments Regarding New de Young Museum Planning (continued)


the de Young and the California Academy of Sciences of which the total number of


respondents was 3,131.  Based on the methodology of phone-in surveys, this survey


is statistically invalid.  It was pointed out that the same number of people live within 

one mile of the Mid-Embarcadero as within one mile of the Golden Gate Park site. 

·   
The Coalition report stated that the police subarea for the Park is larger than the 


Mid-Embarcadero’s, reflecting the lower density of the neighborhood surround the

Park.  In fact, crime statistics indicate a higher per-capita crime rate for the Park 

subarea than for the Mid-Embarcadero location.


Ms. Sedway concluded her report.  There was no discussion from members of the

Board of Trustees or other Trustees present.  (Public comment is recorded beginning 

on the page 2134.)


Chairman Wilsey then commented on the October 7, 1997 Public Hearing of the

Economic Development, Transportation and Technology Committee of the Board of

Supervisors.  A number of panels representing the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco,

the California Academy of Sciences, the Coalition to Keep the de Young in Golden Gate 

Park, the Department of Recreation and Parks / Golden Gate Park Conservancy / Friends 

of Recreation and Park, environmental and neighborhood groups presented their respective positions regarding the future location for a new de Young Museum.  Mrs. Wilsey acknowledged with sincere appreciation the tremendous amount of interest expressed in 

support of the de Young Museum. 


Trustee David Jamison, who spoke as a panelist in his role as Chair of the Golden Gate Park Conservancy, was asked to report on the public hearing.  Mr. Jamison noted that the 

level of public interest in and debate about the future of Golden Gate Park, its strategic uses, and issues of access may be greater today than at any time in the past.  In his opinion, two key issues have surfaced.  One issue raises the question as to whether a potential move of the de Young Museum from Golden Gate Park will impair its future.  He pointed out that 15 million people visit the Park annually with approximately 650,000 to 700,000 of these individuals, or 4 percent, visiting the de Young Museum.  If the Museum were to leave the Park, removing this 4 percent attendance factor would not appear to lead to the deterioration or abandonment of the Park.  However, for the Museum to remain in the Park, guaranteed solutions to parking and access issues are necessary.  


Mrs. Wilsey reiterated that no action regarding the location for a new de Young Museum would be taken by the Board of Trustees from mid-August to mid-November.  

Various plans, however, for a new de Young Museum will be considered by the Board of 
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Report of the October 7, 1997 Public Hearing of the Economic Development,


Transportation and Technology Committee of the Board of Supervisors and


Other Developments Regarding New de Young Museum Planning (continued)

Trustees at the conclusion of this ninety day delay, which was unofficially requested by William Getty, Chairman of the Golden Gate Park Master Plan Task Force of the Recreation and Park Commission.

B.    
Introduction of Lewis H. Butler, Chairman of California Tomorrow, Regarding 


the Study of the San Francisco Parks System


Chairman Wilsey introduced Lewis H. Butler with the request that he brief the Board

of Trustees on the Study of the San Francisco Parks System.  Mr. Butler stated that the 

Study represents a long-term look at the health of San Francisco Parks by the private sector.   

The Study will focus on the City’s parks, particularly on neighborhood parks and Golden Gate

Park.  Community leaders, Peter Haas and Warren Hellman, provided the impetus for the 

Study, which is anticipated to include the participation of ten to fifteen foundations. Individuals involved in the revitalization of parks in Chicago, New York and Boston will be consulted to identify what has worked well in those cities. 

Mr. Butler stated that the first phase of the Study, which would address the location 

  
of a new de Young Museum, would be concluded by mid-December.  The Study will not 

offer a recommendation but may be helpful in providing some insight about the options under

consideration for a new de Young Museum. Mr. Butler emphasized his commitment to

not delay the decision by the Board of Trustees regarding the location for a new de Young  Museum. 

C.    
Distribution of Correspondence Received from the Public Since the September 18,


1997 Special Meeting of the Executive Committee Regarding the Location for a


New de Young Museum


It was noted for the record that copies of all correspondence received from Museum

members and the public since the September 18, 1997 special meeting of the Executive Committee were distributed to all Trustees.  The Board of Trustees was made aware of 

a 73 page petition signed by approximately 820 people, urging that the de Young remain 

in Golden Gate Park.  The petition was organized by the Keep the de Young in the Park Coalition.
D.  
Other Informational Items



Mr. Parker commented on “Glory Days for the Art Museum,” an article distributed

at the meeting which appeared in the October 5, 1997 edition of The New York Times.

This article points out the growing dependence on earned revenue to ensure financial viability.
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D. 
Other Information Items (continued)

Trustee J. Alec Merriam requested the opportunity to speak to the report of the

Keep the de Young in the Park Coalition.  He stated that the criticism of the Director of Museums contained in the report should not go unchallenged.  On motion, duly seconded, 

and unanimously carried, the Board of Trustees wished the record to reflect its support of 

Harry S. Parker III, Director of Museums, whose vital leadership to the Fine Arts Museums 

of San Francisco is recognized and evidenced by the extraordinary renovation of the California Palace of the Legion of Honor.

Report of the President - Richard W. Goss II

A.    
Public Comment



It was the consensus of the members of the public in attendance at today’s meeting

that public comment occur at this point in the agenda rather than at the conclusion of the

meeting.  President Goss reminded members of the public that they may address the Board of 

Trustees on items that are within the subject
matter jurisdiction of the Fine Arts Museums of 

San Francisco.  Speakers may address the Executive Committee for up to three minutes; the 

President or the Executive Committee may limit the total comment to thirty minutes.  The

following public comments (summarized) were received:

1.
Ernestine Weiss - Mayor’s Downtown District Leader - Cannot build on Mid Embarcadero
Blocks 202/203 because of land fill problems.  Resolution was passed last year defeating construction of a garage on these blocks and designating the area as open space.  More cars cannot be accommodated.  Will defeat any ballot measure to build on 202/203.

2.  
Mrs. Marshall Sanders - San Francisco Garden Club - Keep the Museum in the Park; 

remove the bicyclists.  Her handicapped daughter could not visit the Museum recently because of the parking problem.

3.   
Eula Walters - Citizens for Open Space -  Forget about building on Blocks 202/203.

This is the only open space in the area.  Move the de Young to the Legion of Honor

and construct an underground garage.  San Francisco doesn’t need two fine arts 

museums. 

4.   
Richard Lanzerotti, M.D. -  Was impressed by the common sense of the audience

at the October 7, 1997 public hearing chaired by Supervisor Yaki. Noted that the Museum has not polled its members regarding the future location of the de Young extremist positions must be refuted.  We need to seek compromises.  Read the remarks made by Mrs. Richard Goodyear at the public hearing, transcribed from his tape recording of the proceedings, in which she expressed the opinion that the de Young Museum remain in the Park.  Called attention to the typographical error
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in the “Executive Summary of the M. H. de Young Memorial Museum Study,”

distributed at the September 18, 1997 special meeting of the Executive Committee which states the increased visitorship for a downtown museum is estimated at 175 percent.  This increase should read 75 percent.

5.  
Jesse Arreguin - Student - Keep the de Young in the Park.  It is an ideal location for

children and families.  San Francisco is unique and capable of building a large, metropolitan museum in the Park.  This is our opportunity and obligation to the children.  Called attention to a petition of  6,000 signatures of San Francisco and Bay Area residents who favor keeping the de Young Museum in the Park.

6.  
Mary Jo Schmidt - Volunteer.  Keep the de Young in the beautiful Park setting away from downtown San Francisco.  MUNI access couldn’t be better with multiple bus lines to the Park (5 and 21 on Fulton, the 72 on Lincoln Way, BART to Glen Park station and transfer to the 44 bus).  Supports cars in the Park.

7.   
Jill Wynns - Keep the de Young in the Park Coalition - The 6,000 signatures

demonstrate the overwhelming support for keeping the de Young in the Park.  Reiterated the need to forge a compromise.  The Coalition will continue to work on 

this and try to be of help in the Board’s decision-making process.  

8.  
Pinky Kushner - Inner Sunset Park Neighbors Board Member - We can support two

museums at two sites – one in the Park and one downtown.  What is housed at 

these two sites needs to be resolved.  The important point is that we are ready to see

 more and more art at the Fine Arts Museums.

9.   
Philip Carleton - Coalition for Golden Gate Park - Stick to your decision to move 

the de Young downtown.  Summon perseverance.  Noted his letter to the editor, which appeared in the October 7, 1997 edition of the San Francisco Examiner, written in

support of Mr. Parker.  

There was no further public comment.

B.    
Consideration and Approval of the September 18, 1997 Minutes of the Special
  

Meeting of the Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees

  
There being no discussion among the Trustees or members of the public, the minutes

  
of the September 18, 1997 special meeting of the Executive Committee of the Board of

  
Trustees, having been mailed in advance to all Trustees, were unanimously approved.
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C.    
Consideration and Approval of Resignation from the Board of Trustees -
  
George M. Keller, Trustee Emeritus
  
On motion, duly seconded, Mr. George M. Keller’s request to resign from the

  
Board of Trustees as Trustee Emeritus was unanimously approved.

D.    
Appointment of 1997-98 Committees of the Board of Trustees



The list of 1997-98 Committees of the Board of Trustees was distributed at the


meeting and is appended for the record.

Director’s Report - Harry S. Parker III
A.    
Consideration and Approval of Long Term Loan Renewal


Mr. Parker presented the following long term loan renewal, which was approved


unanimously, subject to the conditions stated.


From:

Cameron-Stanford House Preservation Association, Oakland, CA


For:

Long term loan renewal




Cameron-Stanford House Preservation Association - 01 March 1997 -

01 March 2000




American (X71.538.1)




Chaise Lounge, 1880




red brocade, stylized design




Gift of Mrs. Herbert E. Clayburgh in memory of her mother




Carrie Heller Newman




American (X71.538.2)




Side Chair, 1880




red velvet cream brocade in floral design




Gift of Mrs. Herbert E. Clayburgh in memory of her mother




Carrie Heller Newman




American (X71.538.3)




Art Chair, 1880




red velvet brocade, stylized garden scene




Gift of Mrs. Herbert E. Clayburgh in memory of her mother




Carrie Heller Newman
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American (51483)




Parrot and flowers




wood embroidery




24 x 22 x 4”




Gift of Miss Laura Goodman




American (X1981.51)





Flowers under glass dome




24 ¾ x 13 ½”




Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco




American (X1981.272)




Covered Dish




decorated in Japanese manner




Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco




Unknown (X1981.13)




Meal Table




bronze with enamel decoration




33 ¾ x 15”




Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco




Italian (25358)




Boy Pulling Thorn Out of Foot




bronze




20 x 13 x 11”




Gift of Sarah M. Spooner

B.    
Consideration and Possible Action to Name Gallery 17 in the California

 
Palace of the Legion of Honor


Mr. Parker reported that in accordance with the Museums’ donor recognition

policy, Mrs. June Goethe Craycroft has made a significant pledge, which has been substantially

received at this time.  In recognition of her generosity, Gallery 17 in the California Palace 

of the Legion of Honor is proposed for naming in her honor.  Mr. Parker presented the

following resolution:




WHEREAS, The execution of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco



Facilities Master Plan calls upon the generosity and public spiritedness of



individuals to achieve the ambitious goals adopted; and
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Consideration and Possible Action to Name Gallery 17 in the California 

Palace
of the Legion of Honor (continued)




WHEREAS, The Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of



San Francisco adopted a Donor Recognition Policy in 1986 that permitted the



naming of galleries; and




WHEREAS, A commitment has been made and substantially received in

an amount which meets the requirement for naming a gallery from a donor who

has requested naming; now, therefore, be it




RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of 



San Francisco does hereby name Gallery 17 in the California Palace of the Legion 



of Honor “The June Goethe Craycroft Gallery” at her request and in recognition

of her generous gift to fund the California Palace of the Legion of Honor

renovation and expansion project. 



A motion for adoption of the resolution was made and seconded.  There was no

discussion among Trustees.  There was no public testimony.  The Board of Trustees voted

unanimously to adopt the above resolution as Board Resolution 1242. 
C.    
Consideration and Possible Action to Adopt Revised Bylaws of the Achenbach


Graphic Arts Council


Mr. Parker noted that there are a number of supporting organizations affiliated with 

the Fine Arts Museums, which collect and deposit funds under the Museums’ 501(c )(3) tax status.  These organizations are required to have operating guidelines or bylaws, which set forth the purpose of the organization, governance structure and operating procedures.  The revised Bylaws of the Achenbach Graphic Arts Council distributed prior to the meeting include minor changes, which are recommended for approval.


A motion for adoption was  made and seconded.  There was no discussion among

Trustees.  There was no public testimony.  The Board of Trustees voted unanimously to

adopt the revised Bylaws of the Achenbach Graphic Arts Council.

D.    
Report on “Behind the Totem Pole:  Resource Center for Education” at the


de Young Museum


Mr. Parker introduced Vas Prabhu, Director of Education, who reported on the


new Resource Center for Education.  This fourth study center at the Museums will be located

in 1,600 square feet “Behind the Totem Pole” at the de Young Museum and is scheduled to open in 6 weeks.  Teachers and docent staff will be able to meet in this space to plan classroom visits to the Museums.  The center will include study collections, art kits which can be borrowed 
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D.  
Report on “Behind the Totem Pole:  Resource Center for Education” at the


de Young Museum (continued)
and used in the classroom, program and exhibition information, curriculum guides, books and slides.  Over 1,500 teachers are members of the Fine Arts Museums.

E.   
Current and Future Exhibits

 

Karin Breuer, Associate Curator for the Achenbach Foundation for Graphic Arts,


was introduced by Mr. Parker and requested to comment on the current exhibition, Thirty-
Five Years at Crown Point Press, which opened at the Legion of Honor on October 4, 1997 and

runs through January 18, 1998.  This exhibition showcases the innovation and creativity that 

made the Crown Point Press, founded by Kathan Brown in 1962, an internationally important

print workshop and fine arts publisher.  Thirty-five Years at Crown Point Press features 200

extraordinary images created by contemporary artists from around the world.  Among the artists 

represented are Chuck Close, Helen Frankenthaler, Alex Katz, Sol LeWitt, Wayne Thiebaud, 

Tony Cragg, Shoicha Ida, Katsura Funakoshi, Francesco Clemente and Per Kirkeby, with 

a special tribute to John Cage and Richard Diebenkorn.  The Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco acquired the Crown Point Press archive as a part of the Museums’ permanent collection in 1991.  This collection of 3,700 works of art grows with each edition produced by the Press.



Bay Area Art from the Morgan Flagg Collection will be on exhibit at the de Young

Museum from October 18, 1997 through January 4, 1998.  Tim Burgard, Curator for American

Art, commented on this exhibition, which features the private collection of Trustee Morgan

Flagg.  Trustee Flagg has distinguished himself among connoisseurs of Bay Area art not only

through the quality of his acquisitions, but through his visionary support of Bay Area art as 

well.  Cane Chair - Outside, 1959, by Richard Diebenkorn, was on view during the meeting and discussed by Curator Burgard.  Works of art by notable Bay Area artists Elmer Bischoff,

David Park, Wayne Thiebaud, Mary Robertson, Frank Lobdell, Roy De Forest, Nathan 

Oliveira, Kim Froshin, and Manuel Neri among others are included in this exhibition.  The 

Board of Trustees recognized Trustee Flagg with a round of applause.


Mr. Parker advised that the exhibition schedule for the coming year has been revised due

to the withdrawal of Federal indemnification insurance for international shows at the de Young Museum.  A shift in programming from the de Young to the Legion of Honor has been necessary.  While the Legion of Honor will be able to reasonably accommodate the exhibitions moved from the de Young, it does not have the capability to host blockbuster exhibitions given its size, limited access and parking and will attract fewer visitors than if the exhibition had been held at the de Young.   Attendance figures for the last ten weeks were reviewed by Mr. Parker.  In early summer through July-August, Legion attendance characteristically fell below de Young attendance.   With the closure of  The Spirit of Ancient Peru:  Treasures from the MuséoArqueológico Rafael Larco Herrera at the de Young and the opening of Masters of Light:   Painters in Utrecht During the Dutch Golden Age at the Legion, de Young attendance fell below that of the Legion.  This will likely be the pattern over the next several years until
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exhibitions can return to a new de Young Museum.  Maximizing revenue opportunities will be imperative during this period of time.

Mr. Parker stated that because the de Young can no longer show international 

exhibitions, A Grand Design:  The Art of the Victoria and Albert Museum, and Impressionists

 in Winter:  Effets de Neige” are now both programmed during the same period of time for 

the Legion in early 1999.  An alternative to scheduling both of these major exhibitions at the 

Legion is to consider another exhibition site for Impressionists in Winter.  A possible site for 

consideration is the Center for the Arts at Yerba Buena Gardens.  Preliminary discussions have

occurred regarding an exchange of exhibitions with both organizations interested in pursuing 

this potential opportunity.  The Center for the Arts is a first class museum facility, which has 

managed large crowds well.  In return for the Museums use of their space, the Center has 

suggested that it be allowed to schedule three exhibitions at the de Young – an exhibition by 

Fred Wilson, an exhibition of contemporary Cuban artists, and a small show demonstrating 

how impressionism remains a force in Bay Area art.  The Board of Trustees expressed support

for the concept as a valuable exchange between two institutions and an opportunity to solve

a double up in Legion exhibit scheduling.  Mr. Parker will keep the Board apprised of 

developments. 

Report of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco Membership Survey - David M. Jamison,

Chair and Vice President, Audience Development and Marketing Committee

As requested at the September 18, 1997 special meeting of the Executive Committee, Trustee Jamison

highlighted results of the 1997 membership survey, which offers comparative data to surveys conducted in 1990 and 1994.  

·  
Summary description of average member:  58 year old, married, retired, Caucasian woman,

who is a home owner living in San Francisco with a college degree and income over $60,000,

has been a Museum member for 5 years or longer and visits the Museums approximately 7 times per year.

·   
In 1994, 93.5% of Museum members were Caucasian and white.  The 1997 survey indicates that

81% fall into these categories, attesting to the Museums’ efforts to increase diversity within the membership.

·   
Other notable membership changes over time indicate a slightly younger member, more single 

members, and although the Museums serve school children very well, families with children are not as well represented in the membership base as they have been in prior years with 95% of members having no children under 12 years of age, 96% having no children between the ages of 13 and 18 living at home, and 94% having no children over 18 living at home. 

In conclusion, Trustee Jamison reported that there are currently 47,350 Museum members.
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Public Comment

Public comment is recorded beginning on page 2134 of these minutes.

Meeting Schedule

A.
Executive Committee Meetings 
1997
Date



Time

Location

November 13, 1997

Noon

233 Post Street, 6th Floor

December 11, 1997

Noon

233 Post Street, 6th Floor


1998 
Date



Time

Location                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              

 
February 12, 1998

Noon

233 Post Street

      March 12, 1998

Noon

233 Post Street

      May 14, 1998


Noon

233 Post Street

      September 10, 1998

Noon

233 Post Street

   
November 12, 1998

Noon

233 Post Street

   
December 10, 1998

Noon

233 Post Street

B.
Board of Trustees Meetings

1998
Date



Time

Location

  
January 15, 1998

3:00 p.m.
Board Room, Legion of Honor

  
April 9, 1998


3:00 p.m.
Gallery 23, de Young Museum

  
June 11, 1998


3:00 p.m.
Board Room, Legion of Honor

   
October 8, 1998

3:00 p.m.
Gallery 23, de Young Museum

Future Events
Event





Date


Morgan Flagg Opening


October 15, 1997



Associates Trip to Spain


October 17-26, 1997

Skinner Organ Restoration Celebration
November 11, 1997



Harlem Renaissance Opening


January 15, 1998



National Council Meeting


February 18-20, 1998



Tervuren Museum Opening


February 19, 1998



Bouquets to Art



March 16-20, 1998



Youth Arts Festival



May 6-10, 1998
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*Exhibitions organized by FAMSF

Title





Date


Museum/Gallery
Gallery One - Exhibition for Children
  
Ongoing

de Young Gallery One

If the Shoe Fits*



12/07/96-10/05/97
de Young 22/25

Roy Lichtenstein Prints:  Selections from
05/31/97-09/14/97
Legion A

  the Anderson Collection




Variation in Time:  Nathan Oliveira 

06/14/97-09/14/97
Legion D-F

  Monotypes and Monoprints 1969-1997*


Recent Acquisitions to AGFA 1991-1996*
06/14/97-09/14/97
CPLH B-C

To Honor the Ancestors:  Life and

06/21/97-10/19/97
de Young 28-30

  Cloth in the Andes*


Art of the Americas:  Identity Crisis*

07/26/97-01/04/97
de Young 36/37 

Masters of Light:  Painters in 


09/13/97-11/30/97
Legion 1-6

  Utrecht During the Dutch Golden Age*

Thirty Five Years at Crown Point Press:
10/04/97-01/18/98
Legion A-F

& Rosekrans

Morgan Flagg Collection*


10/18/97-01/04/98
de Young 44 A-B

IKAT:  Splendid Silks from Central Asia
11/22/97-03/01/98
de Young 44

Recent Costume Acquisitions*

12/06/97-06/00/98
de Young 22

Art of the Americas:  Art and 

12/12/97-04/05/98
de Young TBA

  Ethnography*






Rhapsodies in Black:  Art of the

01/17/98-03/08/98
Legion 1-6

  Harlem Renaissance





Printed Portraits:  Selections from the
01/31/98-04/26/98
Legion A

  Anderson Collection*



Interaction of Cultures:  Indian and 

02/07/98-05/03/98
de Young 44 B/C

  Western Paintings (1780-1910)

  from the Eherenfeld Collection

Treasures of African Art from the

02/21/98-04/19/98
Legion B-F

  Tervuren Museum






& Rosekrans

Exhibition for Israel’s 50th Anniversary
04/00/98-06/00/98
de Young 44 B/C


Toulouse-Lautrec*



06/00/98-09/00/98 
de Young 44


Contemporary Screenprints:  Selections
05/09/98-08/09/98
Legion A


  from the Anderson Collection*


Peter Milton*




02/00/98-05/00/98
de Young 36-37


Stanley Spencer



06/06/98-09/06/98
Legion B-F











& Rosekrans


John Steuart Curry:  Inventing the

06/13/98-08/30/98
de Young 44 C


  Middle West*


Dior (tentative)*



09/00/98-12/00/98
de Young 44


The Wealth of the Thracians


08/08/98-10/11/98
Legion 1-6
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Adjournment
There being no further business, Chairman Wilsey adjourned the meeting at 4:40 p.m. 








Respectfully submitted,








Judy Gough








Executive Secretary








Museums

Note:  These minutes set forth all actions taken up by the Board of Trustees on matters stated,

but not necessarily in the order in which the matters were considered.

Immediately following this meeting, the Corporation of The Fine Arts Museums held a meeting of the Board of Trustees.

mbtfamsf9710
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� The 6,000 signature petition was not received by the Board of Trustees at the conclusion of the meeting.


� The appended 1997-98 Committee List includes several changes made after the October 9, 1997 Board Meeting.


� The regularly scheduled meeting of the Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees for November 13, 1997


was cancelled.





